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State Budget Woes Impacting 
Nonprofits, Grantmakers 
ON 11/27/2017  ·  IN COMMUNITY,  NONPROF ITS 

The impact of the state’s ongoing fiscal crisis is reverberating through the state’s nonprofit 

community.  The Connecticut Council for Philanthropy (CCP), in a recent survey, found that 

about 25 percent of nonprofits answering the survey are currently responding to the state’s 

fiscal crisis. The vast majority of these grantmakers, responding with increased grant 

support to non-profit organizations. Some grantmakers, about 33 percent, are supporting 

conversations about non-profit mergers. And a smaller number, about 20 percent each, are 

offering learning programs and/or advocating. 

The survey results were shared in the CCP’s latest newsletter by president Karla Fortunato. 

In analyzing the survey responses, CCP reports 

that many more foundations, about 44 percent of 

respondents, report that they plan to respond to 

the state’s fiscal crisis. Again, the majority, about 

50 percent, are planning to increase their grant 

support to non-profits. Even more, 57 percent, 

report they will support conversations about non-

profit mergers, and still others, 42 percent, will 

offer learning programs to non-profits. A smaller 

number, 21 percent, plan to advocate or lobby. 

“We think that the time is now to bring the 

philanthropic community together – to deepen our 

collective understanding of the current fiscal crisis, projections for out-years, and what roles 

philanthropy can play to mitigate short-term pain, to support evolution in the state’s non-

profit landscape, and to start developing longer-term strategies,” Fortunato said. 
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Most respondents reported that they are hearing from their grantees and that many of them 

are adjusting their work based on the state budget.  Among the actions being taken:  cutting 

programs and services, requesting bridge loans or gap funding, reducing or laying off staff, 

dipping into reserves, and reducing staff.  Concerns are also being raised about potential 

tax law changes that would impact nonprofits and concerns about meeting current needs, or 

possible reversal of past gains in providing services.  Grantees also report hearing from 

organizations seeking support that had not requested support previously, being driven by 

state cutbacks or anticipated cutbacks. 

While many respondents noted that they are having conversations internally at their 

organizations or with their colleagues, most acknowledged that more information is needed 

and more conversations need to be had. They noted that discussions among foundations, 

and in collaboration with nonprofits or other partners, are critical. Fortunato reported that 

suggestions for CCP leadership highlighted three areas of focus, described as advocacy, 

inform and convene. 

Advocacy includes helping to organize a unified 

response; advocating for a responsible, equitable 

budget; and making sure legislators understand that 

philanthropy cannot fill government’s gaps. CCP members also look to the organization to 

keep them up-to-date on budget matters and other policies impacting nonprofits, sharing 

what others are doing, and exploring and sharing possible solutions.  They also look to CCP 

to convene forums to deepen understanding; bring nonprofits together to learn together 

what funders can consider doing; and help nonprofits understand what is needed 

immediately to mitigate short-term harm and assist in the development of a long-term 

strategy. 

Fortunato joined CCP in May as the organization’s president, after 13 years at the Health 

and Environmental Funders Network (HEFN), a national alliance of 60 philanthropic 

organizations based in Rockville, Md.  At her departure from HEFN, the organization 

commended her “professionalism, pragmatism, and persistence” in advancing and 

extending the organization’s mission and objectives. 
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